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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on April 16, 2014. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, and Bob Rampulla.  Dennis Norton was absent.  Staff present: City Administrator, Kim Downs; City Engineer, John Bender; Deputy Clerk, Kari Graber; Admin. Assist/IT, Stacy Schryba-Mead; Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna; City Attorney, Mark Parmenter; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage, and Police Chief, Dennis Marks. Guests: Dick Ransom and Matt Johnson of Hall and Hall Engineers, Daniel Hoffmann, Mark Witham, Bill Bennett, Mary Bennett, Brent Cobb, Randy Boyle, and Gazette Reporter John Schweitzer.
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the amended agenda striking Item H10a. Consider Resolution approving the Final Plat for Hawkeye Communications First Addition and authorizing execution of a development agreement by and between the City of Hiawatha and PAKAR Property, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried. 

Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for March 2014; City Clerk’s Report for March 2014; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library, Parks and Recreation, Police, and Public Works, approval of renewal - Special Class C Liquor License (BW) (Beer/Wine), Outdoor Service, and Sunday Sales for Tomaso’s Pizza & BBQ located at 1061 North Center Point Road, effective May 1, 2014, second by Dick Olson.  Motion carried.  
PUBLIC HEARING – To Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 106 Resource Recovery and Refuse Disposal §106.01 Definitions by Deleting In Its Entirety (10) Glass containers, and Amending (17) Recyclables by Removing Glass Containers and Adding Chipboard, Cardboard, Paper, Magazines, and Catalogs, and Amending (19) Refuse by Deleting Paper and Adding Glass Containers, and Amending §106.06 Frequency of Collection by Changing the Section Title to Frequency of Collection/Enclosure Requirements and Adding Language to Provide Clarification on Enclosure Requirements
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 106 Resource Recovery and Refuse Disposal §106.01 Definitions by deleting in its entirety (10) Glass containers, and amending (17) Recyclables by removing glass containers and adding chipboard, cardboard, paper, magazines, and catalogs, and amending (19) Refuse by deleting paper and adding glass containers, and amending §106.06 Frequency of Collection by changing the section title to Frequency of Collection/Enclosure Requirements and adding language to provide clarification on enclosure requirements at 5:33 P.M. 
Mike Nesslage of 1275 Robins Road shared his wife and his disappointment in glass no longer being a part of the recycling pick up.  Nesslage asked that council keep pursuing some avenue to recycle glass in the future.  

There were no additional written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 5:34 P.M.

Council Member, Marty Bruns asked if the statement “which use garbage dumpsters” was left in City Code of Ordinances Section 106.06 Frequency of Collection/Enclosure Requirements, in order to require only those facilities which use a dumpster to install the enclosure.  City Clerk, Kelly Kornegor confirmed the statement was left in the City Code.

Dick Olson moved the 1st Reading of ORDINANCE #782 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 106 Resource Recovery & Refuse Disposal §106.01 Definitions by deleting in its entirety (10) Glass Containers, and amending (17) Recyclables by removing glass containers and adding chipboard, cardboard, paper, magazines, and catalogs, and amending (19) Refuse by deleting paper and adding glass containers, & amending §106.06 Frequency of Collection by changing the section title to Frequency of Collection/Enclosure Requirements and adding language to provide clarification on enclosure requirements, second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried.

Bob Rampulla moved to waive the second & third readings of ORDINANCE #782, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dennis Norton

Motion carried. 

Marty Bruns moved the adoption of ORDINANCE #782 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 106 Resource Recovery and Refuse Disposal §106.01 Definitions by deleting in its entirety (10) Glass Containers, and amending (17) Recyclables by removing glass containers and adding chipboard, cardboard, paper, magazines, and catalogs, and amending (19) Refuse by deleting paper and adding glass containers, and amending §106.06 Frequency of Collection by changing the section title to Frequency of Collection/Enclosure Requirements and adding language to provide clarification on enclosure requirements, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dennis Norton

ORDINANCE #782 adopted.

Setting a Public Hearing Date (May 7, 2014 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 66 Load and Weight Restrictions §66.01 Temporary Embargo by Adding Language to Give the Police Department the Authority to Assess a $100 Fine to the Operator of Any Vehicle Travelling Down a City Street Where a Temporary Embargo Has Been Instituted if the Registered Weight of the Vehicle Exceeds 10 Tons
On March 19, 2014, City Council passed Resolution #14-056 instituting a temporary embargo on Tower Terrace Road and Loggerhead Road.  

The current method for enforcement requires Hiawatha Police Officers to obtain the actual weight of the suspected overweight vehicle prior to issuing a citation.  This is a difficult and expensive task to accomplish due to the fact the Police Department would have to purchase portable scales or follow a truck to the landfill to be weighed.
Police Chief, Dennis Marks worked with City Attorney, Mark Parmenter to prepare language to amend City Code of Ordinances Chapter 66 Load and Weight Restrictions §66.01 Temporary Embargo to provide a more streamlined approach to enforcing temporary embargos.

The proposed amendments to Code of Ordinances Chapter 66 Load and Weight Restrictions §66.01 Temporary Embargo, will allow the Police Department to use the registered weight of the vehicle to determine if the vehicle is in violation of the 10 ton weight restriction set by the embargo.  Officers will be able to run the vehicle using in-car computers to immediately determine if the vehicle is heavier than 10 tons.  The proposed amendments will also set a $100 fine to the operator of any vehicle found in violation of the embargo.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #14-075 setting a public hearing date (5/7/14 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 66 Load & Weight Restrictions, §66.01 Temporary Embargo by adding language to give the Police Department the authority to assess a $100 fine to the operator of any vehicle travelling down a city street where a temporary embargo has been instituted if the registered weight of the vehicle exceeds 10 tons, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dennis Norton
Resolution #14-075 approved. 

Setting a Public Hearing Date (May 7, 2014 @ 5:30 P.M.) to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 63 Speed Regulations in its Entirety and Replacing it with a New Chapter 63 Speed Regulations 

The Police Department recently began issuing electronic citations as part of the statewide movement toward e-filing most interactions with the court system.  A minor issue was discovered with how Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 63 Speed Regulations breaks down the various speed violations and how it interacts with the state system.
Each speed zone is currently broke down with a specific code section.  For example, a 35 mph zone would be 63.12.  Police Chief, Dennis Marks requested Council approval of amending Code of Ordinances Chapter 63 Speed Regulations in its Entirety and replacing it with a new Chapter 63 Speed Regulations.  Proposed amendments include placing all the speed zones in one (1) single section.  The changes do not affect the overall content of the code chapter they simply assign paragraphs within 63.01 to each of the speed zones.  Chapter 63 will have four (4) sections instead of the current 16 sections.
Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #14-076 setting a public hearing date (May 7, 2014 5:30 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 63 Speed Regulations in its entirety & replacing it with a new Chapter 63 Speed Regulations, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dennis Norton
Resolution #14-076 approved. 

Setting a Public Hearing Date (May 7, 2014 @ 5:30 P.M.) to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 155 Building Code, Chapter 156 Plumbing Code, and Chapter 158 Mechanical Code References to the International Code to Correct Scrivener’s Errors Referencing Year 2006 Edition and Replacing With Year 2009 Edition Throughout Each Code Section

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #14-077 setting a public hearing date (May 7, 2014 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 155 Building Code, Chapter 156 Plumbing Code, and Chapter 158 Mechanical Code references to the International Code to correct Scrivener’s errors referencing year 2006 Edition and replacing with year 2009 Edition throughout each code section, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dennis Norton
Resolution #14-077 approved. 

$2,650,000 General Obligation Bonds, Series 2014A – Appointing Paying Agent, Note Registrar, and Transfer Agent, Approving the Paying Agent and Bond Registrar & Transfer Agent Agreement and Authorizing the Execution of the Agreement

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #14-078 appointing Paying Agent, Note Registrar, and Transfer Agent, Approving the Paying Agent and Bond Registrar and Transfer Agent Agreement and Authorizing the Execution of the Agreement for the $2,650,000 General Obligation Bonds, Series 2014A, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dennis Norton
Resolution #14-078 approved. 

$2,650,000 General Obligation Bonds, Series 2014A - Approval of the Tax Exemption Certificate
Bob Wheeler moved approval of the Tax Exemption Certificate for the $2,650,000 General Obligation Bonds, Series 2014A, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried.
$2,650,000 General Obligation Bonds, Series 2014A - Approval of the Continuing Disclosure Certificate

Bob Rampulla moved approval of the Continuing Disclosure Certificate for the $2,650,000 General Obligation Bonds, Series 2014A, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.
$2,650,000 General Obligation Bonds, Series 2014A – Approving and Authorizing the Issuance of General Obligation Bonds and Levying a Tax to Pay said Bond

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #14-079 approving and authorizing the issuance of General Obligation Bonds and levying a tax to pay said bond for the $2,650,000 General Obligation Bonds, Series 2014A, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dennis Norton

Resolution #14-079 approved. 

Hiawatha Economic Development Corporation (HEDCO) – Marketing Strategy Plan Presentation and Funding Request
Hiawatha Economic Development Corporation (HEDCO) Chairperson, Brent Cobb of World Class Industries spoke on behalf of the HEDCO Board’s marketing strategy plan and funding request as follows:
Brent Cobb thanked council for their support to HEDCO over the last three (3) years.  HEDCO’s goal has been to strengthen the Hiawatha business community so the existing businesses continue to grow and call Hiawatha home as well as promoting the City to entice other businesses that might be considering locating in Hiawatha.  Cobb stated HEDCO has taken a building block approach to a public/private partnership.  HEDCO launched a website and board members are holding discussions on advocacy and reaching out to businesses not currently located in Hiawatha.  
Cobb said the next step is to go further in the electronic marketing arena by leveraging board members contact through the business networking site LinkedIn, adding monthly content to the HEDCO website using a blog and tying the pieces together using Search Engine Optimization to market what business leaders are interested in.
Brent Cobb asked City Council to consider a one-time funding request in the amount of $8,000 to pursue the marketing strategy which included monthly tracking and monitoring analytics, reports, conversion rates, and review of those marketing efforts along with blogging and social media.  At the end of 10 months, HEDCO will present their marketing strategy findings to council.

Funding for the City’s $8,000 participation in the HEDCO marketing strategy is available utilizing $2,400 in the HEDCO fund with the balance of $6,400 coming out of the City Hall budget.

Council Member, Dick Olson said HEDCO’s marketing objective was covered well in the letter submitted to council.
Council Member, Marty Bruns added HEDCO’s marketing strategy will provide more and more penetration and exposure.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #14-080 approving the City’s participation in HEDCO’s marketing strategy for a total of eight (8) months in the amount of $8,000.  At the end of 10 months HEDCO will present to council, their marketing strategy findings, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dennis Norton

Resolution #14-080 approved. 

2014 14th Avenue & Eisenhower Road Pavement Reconstruction Project – Review Bids/Award Contract

Bids for the 2014 14th Avenue & Eisenhower Road Pavement Reconstruction project were read aloud at City Hall on April 10, 2014.  Four bids were received as follows:

Horsfield Construction, Inc. of Epworth

$389,509.75

Ricklefs Excavating Ltd. of Anamosa

$464,781.20

Eastern Iowa Excavation and Concrete, LLC
$481,498.20

Rathje Construction Company


$494,755.85

Project Engineer, Matt Johnson of Hall and Hall Engineers, Inc.’s cost opinion for the improvements associated with the 14th Avenue & Eisenhower Road Pavement Reconstruction project is $450,000.

Matt Johnson reviewed all the bids for correctness and any inconsistencies and identified one (1) minor error in the bids received which did not affect the low bidder.  After review and consideration of the bids received, Matt Johnson determined the low bidder to be Horsfield Construction, Inc. with a total bid of $389,509.75.

Matt Johnson of Hall and Hall Engineers recommended awarding the contract for the 2014 14th Avenue & Eisenhower Road Pavement Reconstruction project to Horsfield Construction, Inc. in the amount of $389,509.75, plus potential incentives as outlined below:

· $100 per calendar day per driveway, up to a maximum of $5,700 for completion of all work requiring driveway closures in less the allowable 13 calendar days.

· $500 per calendar day up to a maximum $1,500 for completion of the road closure of Emmons Street in less than the allowable seven (7) calendar days.

Council Member, Marty Bruns inquired about Horsfield Construction.

Matt Johnson of Hall and Hall Engineers explained he worked quite a bit with Horsfield.  They are a large company with an underground grading crew and paving crew.  Horsfield has been around for a long time and a lot of other companies have spun off of them.  Johnson continued to state Horsfield is very reputable and had a good bid.

Council Member, Bob Wheeler requested no change orders be issued unless they are deductions.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #14-081 approving & making award of contract for the 2014 14th Avenue & Eisenhower Road Pavement Reconstruction project to Horsfield Construction, Inc. of Epworth, IA in the amount of $389,509.75 plus potential incentives as outlined in the contract, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dennis Norton

Resolution #14-081 approved. 

Fire Department & Police Department Special Events Policy
The need for a special events policy and fees for the use of Fire Department and Police Department staff arose when the Cedar Rapids Titans were holding events in the Eastern Iowa Sports Complex.
During events such as concerts and MMA fights which brought in a bigger crowd, the Titans would need to have EMS professionals, an ambulance, and police officers present to provide emergency services and security.  At the time, the City did not have a policy in place.

Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage and Police Chief, Dennis Marks requested City Council approval of the Special Event Policy and Resolution establishing fees and rates relating to organizations requesting Fire Department Standby services and Police Department Off-Duty Officer services for special events held in the City of Hiawatha.

The Fire Department and Police Department Special Event Policy includes the following supporting documents:

· Permit Application for Display of Fireworks/Pyrotechnic Special Effects

· Special Event Application Checklist for Fire Department Standby Services and Off-Duty Police Services

· Fire Department Standby and Service User Application Form

· Dedicated EMS Standby Coverage

· Fire Department Tent Application and Instructions

· Police Department Off-Duty Police Services Application Form

Council Member, Marty Bruns asked if his request to change Page 3 of the Special Events Policy to read, “Cooking and heating equipment, tanks, piping, hoses, fittings, valves, tubing and other related components require approval from the Hiawatha Fire Department,” instead of “shall be approved by the Hiawatha Fire Department.”  City Clerk, Kelly Kornegor confirmed the changes would be made along with approval of the policy and fees.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #14-082 approving the Fire Department & Police Department Special Events Policy and related applications and documents for organizations requesting Fire Department standby and Police Department off-duty officer event coverage within the City of Hiawatha, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dennis Norton

Resolution #14-082 approved. 

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #14-083 approving the fees and rates relating to requests for Fire Department standby services and Police Department off-duty officer services for special events, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dennis Norton

Resolution #14-083 approved. 

Sidewalk Deferment and Hard Surface Parking Lot Deferment for the Hiawatha Water Department Municipal Well Site Located at 2910 Fitzroy Road 

Hiawatha Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford requested council approval of a sidewalk installation deferment and hard surface parking lot installation deferment at the new Municipal Well site located at 2910 Fitzroy Road.

The reason for the deferment request is due to Fitzroy Road being a single lane gravel surfaced roadway from Loggerhead Road to the east end of Fitzroy Road ending at I-380.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #14-084 approving a sidewalk deferment and hard surface parking lot deferment for the Hiawatha Water Department Municipal Well site located at 2910 Fitzroy Road, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dennis Norton
Resolution #14-084 approved. 

Property Located at 95 North Center Point Road – Approving the Design of a New Commercial Building to the Hiawatha Design Guidelines

Bob Rampulla moved to table the consideration of approving the design of a new commercial building on the property located at 95 North Center Point Road to the Hiawatha Design Guidelines to a future meeting date, due to the property owner not being present at the meeting, second by Dick Olson.  Motion carried.

Discussion/Possible Action Regarding Quotations for the Retaining Wall/Fence Located Along Portions of the West Side of North Center Point Road
During the 3 minute public comment section at the April 2, 2014 City Council meeting, Bill Bennett of 502 North Center Point Road addressed council regarding the retaining wall/shielding wall in front of his property located at 502 North Center Point Road.  Bennett explained after talking to Dick Ransom of Hall and Hall Engineers, he thought a retaining wall was being constructed to retain dirt but it appears the shielding wall is now a fence.  Bennett expressed his concerns with the wall creating a visibility barrier in his ability to display product on his property.  Bennett stated his property is legal non-conforming but he is grandfathered in and wants to reconcile the situation.

During the Special City Council meeting held on April 7, 2014, council and city staff discussed the option of installing a treated metal fence with a pattern option along the top as a reasonable compromise. Mayor Theis suggested including an (H) for Hiawatha designed into the fence.  Council Member, Marty Bruns said he would like to see cost information as more discussion at the next council meeting before he agrees to approve the new decorative fence design.  Mayor Theis asked Mike Dufoe to work on a cost estimate for the new fence design and have it ready for the April 16th regular meeting for council consideration.

Bill Bennett submitted a Petition to Cease Construction and Remove Existing Wall to City Council.  The petition dated April 15, 2014, contained six (6) signatures.  
City Engineer, John Bender worked with Hall and Hall Engineers to investigate modifications to the retaining wall/fence to come up with a design option of adding custom built steel railings in approximately three (3) locations.  A rendering of the modified fence design was included in the council packet.  
Bender received a quotation from Barnes Manufacturing of Marion, Iowa, to custom build steel railings for three (3) sections of the block retaining wall. The three (3) sections will contain a total of six (6) panels at a cost of $10,980.00.

Bender put the rendering of the fence on the Elmo to display on the television monitors during the council meeting.  

Council Member, Marty Bruns explained rather than a solid wall for the length of the retaining wall, the iron railed fences are being spaced alternating with pieces of solid fence material to break up the solid wall and provide vision to the property behind.  Council Member, Dick Olson added, the primary focus is being put on the doors to the storage garages for safety and security purposes.  Olson continued to explain the iron rails are located in front of the aisles between the building and the brick pillars are primarily in front of the ends of the building.  City Engineer, John Bender confirmed Olson’s statements.
Bill Bennett and Randy Boyle (long time friend of the Bennett family) were in attendance to speak before City Council on behalf of the Petition to Cease Construction and Remove Existing Wall.  Randy Boyle spoke on behalf of Bill Bennett and Boyle’s comments are summarized below:
Boyle said he worked in Hiawatha for close to 20 years and lived in Hiawatha for 18 years but now resides in Cedar Rapids.  Boyle explained he helped Bill Bennett with the petition.  Boyle didn’t feel the situation seemed right because this is a commercial property and one of the pieces of the wall is in front of Bennett’s auto sales business.  Boyle stated he read the minutes from April 7th and saw the City Engineer had said a fence would be required on top of the retaining wall so nobody would fall off of it.  City Administrator, Kim Downs provided Bill Bennett with a copy of the code section which showed the fence as a requirement if the drop off is over 30 inches high.  Bennett and Boyle stated they went out and measured it and when it is backfilled most of it will be less than 30 inches.  The code says it is not required unless the walking space is within 36 inches.  It appears there might only be a few feet where the walking surface is within the three (3) feet of where the retaining wall is.  Boyle asked council to understand how Bennett feels he is being singled out here because if you look out the window you can see a similar situation at city hall.  There is a retaining wall and a fence that is within 36 inches but it is just a chain link fence that allows all of the space in front of city hall to be visible.  Boyle said he can understand why Bennett feels persecuted because the city is putting the fence in front of his property and not other properties.  Boyle said it is a stretch for them to believe that this was done for the safety of the people walking along the sidewalk.  Boyle stated, “This is really Bennett’s position on the matter so the question at hand is if the wall is not for the safety of the pedestrians on the walking surface, then why is the wall there?”
Dick Ransom of Hall and Hall Engineers addressed Boyle’s comments as follows:

Under the design phase when the wall was originally put together and you go out and measure it there may be some sections below 30 inches, but under the design considerations a majority of this was over the 30 inches.  Under that design and understanding the three (3) foot space, I think we were somewhere between three (3) and five (5) feet in the space between the sections where the wall is and the edge of the sidewalk is.  Our consideration because this is public space, we errored on the side of caution rather than allowing an unprotected drop off that exceeds the 30 inches.  In our opinion we needed to have some protection along that edge.  So then it became a question of how do we do that.  When the wall at city hall was done there was quite a discussion held at that time, but the plan has always been to lower Emmons Street when the intersection is changed and so this is a temporary condition that is also controlled by City Council.  The timing of when this is done and when it can be removed is under the determination of City Council as the project moves forward.
Dick Ransom continued to explain:
 When you look at the North Center Point Road project we are protecting the soils that are on the road section from encroaching out into private property.  The City Council has no timeframe determination as to when that condition can change.  In keeping with the architectural scheme that has been developed for North Center Point Road and I think everyone would admit the treatments along Center Point Road are different than the other roads in the City of Hiawatha.  The City Council has made a special effort to make that road different than the other roads and it is not about who is on that road or next to the road it’s about the road itself because it is a Gateway, a special corridor that runs from Boyson Road to Blairs Ferry Road.  That is why you see the walls at the ends that you see at Boyson and Blairs Ferry Road.  That’s why you see trails and additional shrubbery along that roadway and in our opinion putting up a chain link fence where you see the wall would not be in correspondence with the architectural planning for North Center Point Road particularly when we don’t control the timing of when that gets adjusted.  The reasons the fence is there because we looked at the design and it appeared we needed to provide protection and this is the basis for the wall and fence.  In trying to keep with that architectural statement that is along this area is again the reason for this particular wall.  There has been a fair amount of time spent on the various options of what we could do in the area for this type of treatment.  This was not a random selection, it was a very thought out process that really had nothing to do with what the properties were except the grade differential that existed.
Ransom said he and Bill Bennett talked about Bennett’s concern with the security behind the wall and the restriction of the view.  The alternative fencing with the rot iron section would provide for the opening of those spaces down the corridors of the storage garages would address Bill’s concerns.
Council Member, Dick Olson pointed out the additional expense to the City to provide the rot iron fencing to accommodate Bill Bennett’s request to be able to see the garage doors from the street to provide a sense of security.  Olson added this is consistent with what the City is planning design for buildings in this corridor is what we are looking at along the Town Center area and it is a design we are hoping we can use and be consistent wherever we put up a similar type fencing.
Randy Boyle stated he applauded the Town Center; he loves Hiawatha and worked in the city forever.  Boyle admitted he was not a citizen and was simply in attendance to represent Mr. Bennett.  Boyle said as a reasonable business man he feels the city is taking away from the value of Bennett’s property.  If someone comes along and wants to buy Bennett’s property and build something that fits with the plan Bill would be as reasonable as anybody to sell it.  The option isn’t here right now and it doesn’t look to be here in the foreseeable future so he is still the owner and you are still restricting his businesses which are dependent on people driving by wanting to buy a car.  We see this as lowering the value of his property.  Boyle asked if the grade changed since the plan was drawn up.

Dick Ransom explained there has been some disturbance in the area and as you go through the construction work there has been some adjustments to the back side.

Boyle mentioned the grade being (nine) 9 feet away from the sidewalk but either way as a taxpayer in Hiawatha we are concerned with where the money is being spent.  “What would happen if a future developer needs the custom development in a different location for the new concept development?  This strikes me a fairly reckless spending that isn’t needed.”  Bennett petitioned the council to stop construction and remove the fence and I think it is a reasonable request.  The retaining wall I understand to hold up the road bed and sidewalk put in front of where Bennett was selling cars has no need for a retaining wall because the grade will have a very slight slope less than the slope in front of the library right now.  Boyle said he is trying to communicate what Bill wants without bringing a lot of other issues into this which Bennett is likely to do, if he were to speak.  Boyle said he has nothing against the development plans or what the city is trying to do.
Council Member, Dick Olson said he drives down Center Point Road multiple times a day and has never seen a single car for sale.  Bill Bennett explained because the road was closed he moved his car dealership to Center Point Road and 32nd Street in Cedar Rapids.  Bennett said he has every intention of moving the car sales back to Hiawatha.  Bennett continued to state the road was a mess, the temporary access for the John Deere business was a gravel road in front of his buildings which caused damage to the buildings.  Bill said this is another issue he is eventually going to address with the city.  Now John Deere has moved out so the building sits empty.  The property is zoned C4 and Bennett has made a living at the property for a lot of years and his family has made a living and he does not intend to leave.

Dick Olson asked Dick Ransom if there was a grade differential that wouldn’t warrant a retaining wall where Bill is planning on putting his cars.  Dick Ransom said he would need to look at the specific location.  When we met with Bill the cars were around back by the office area.  If he is intending on bringing the cars back he would have to meet with Bill to determine exactly where that is going to be at and what the considerations would be at that time in respect to that section of the wall.  Ransom said he doesn’t recall seeing cars in there for sale in the gaps where the storage garages are.  Need to determine the specific location with Bill.
Boyle listed two original concerns.  One was visibility to the storage business and the other was the visibility to the auto sales business.  Boyle referred to a drawing that Bennett has that showed a wall that was 7 feet tall.  Dick Ransom stated he did not know about any wall that was (seven) 7 feet high.  Mayor Theis asked Boyle to keep things on the right level.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla said he moved to Hiawatha in 1994 and he never noticed a car sales business where Bennett’s property is located.  There were no signs that advertised cars.

Bill Bennett said, “I am just so cheap and so nice the cars just sell themselves.”


Mayor Theis said he gets out amongst the businesses and the City is getting compliments for the streetscaping improvements.  I know it looks terrible right now but what we have done, people like.
Council Member, Dick Olson added when the Town Center is completed and there is a plan for increase and traffic is along Center Point Road.  Olson noted it was an interesting comment Bennett made stating he doesn’t need visibility for his cars because I think I heard you say they are so cheap they sell themselves but yet your argument is the City is not providing the visibility.

Bennett said he was trying to be humorous.  Bennett explained he did not put signage up for the auto sales because of the sign restrictions.  
Council Member, Dick Olson said he accepts Bennett’s humor.  Olson asked Dick Ransom to meet with Bill Bennett to get the specific car sales area.  There is always a hybrid approach to these kinds of situations and perhaps we don’t have a wall in that specific area if there are no liability concerns with the retaining wall and the drop off for somebody falling over that.
Dick Ransom said he would take care of it and asked Bill Bennett to stick around after the meeting to get a time to meet tomorrow if it fits with Bill’s schedule.

Bill Bennett said he still sees a security problem in between the storage units.  The rot iron is nice so you can still see down the aisles if the police or Bennett drives by to keep an eye on things but the wall is still crazy.  Bill mentioned Greg’s Lawn having storage units within 200 feet of Bennett and they don’t have this situation in front of their business.

Ransom stated there was no elevation issue in this area for us to address.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla said the City already spent the money on the fence.  Rampulla asked the engineers for clarification on the total cost of the fence.  Dick Ransom said the cost was approximately $50,000 plus an increase of $10,000 for the new fencing to accommodate Bennett’s concerns with an offset for the cost of the wall that will no longer be placed where the rot iron will be.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla asked the engineers if he was correct in believing there would be no deduct on the cost for the portion of material not used. Dick Ransom answered there is not a complete deduct for the square footage of wall that is not installed.  The material will have a re-stock charge.  We will have to sort through some of this information before the project change order can be put together.

Council Member Dick Olson stated he didn’t feel the council could make an appropriate decision until Dick Ransom meets with Bill Bennett to look at the area where cars were displayed.  Olson said he is a business man too and if he was going to have a car dealership he would not want a wall in front of it.

Bill Bennett said he took the time to sit on the committee to go over the new zoning for Center Point Road and attended the meetings and he is for it but the problem is he still wants to conduct the business he has been conducting for years.  With the new zoning and John Deere moving out, he doesn’t even know what he could put in the building for a business. If he gets phone calls about the building he is clueless as to what he can do.  Bennett said he has several buildings like this where he doesn’t know what he can put in the locations.

Boyle said the bottom line is Bill would like the fence removed and he would like an answer because it doesn’t make sense.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla asked for clarification on what decision is being made due to going back and forth in the conversation. 
Council Member, Dick Olson said in his opinion only because there has been no council vote yet, there is not an option to tear down the wall that are currently up in front of the buildings.  What we have come up with is a hybrid for Bill’s security concerns with this different fence (rot iron) that is going to be very attractive.  What I see is uncertain is what we will do with the area in front of the car sales and I don’t think a decision can be made on that specific area until Bennett meets with Dick Ransom.  It does sound like there is potential for not having a fence at all in the area where Bill plans on having the cars.
Council Member, Marty Bruns said we can move forward with as much compromise as we can but yet maintain the improvement we are trying to do along Center Point Road.

Mayor Theis stated council could decide if they are going to move forward with the redesign of the fence to install the rot iron panels.  Theis said we have an estimate and that is all it is at this time.

Dick Ransom said Theis is correct there is a quote and it is determined there are six spaces for the rot iron quoted.  That may turn out to be four spaces or it may be the full six but we have the maximum for the six spaces.

Dick Olson clarified the rot iron will be paint ready so there will be additional cost for painting to match the posts.  City Engineer, John Bender said Olson was correct; the posts come as a bare color that we can have another contractor do the painting.

Bob Rampulla asked if the contractor was already working on the stone for the fence and asked how quickly we needed to move so we don’t delay their work.  Dick Ransom said they are working on the stone and he can meet with Bennett in the morning to get things decided and if we can work through the issues subject to council’s direction about the balance of the project then we can direct the contractor tomorrow if necessary.

Council Member, Marty Bruns said he is willing to go with eight (8) sections of rot iron railing instead of just limiting to six.

Theis asked council if they were ready to move forward with the construction of the metal portions of the fence because it has not been started yet.  Council confirmed they were ready.

Council Member, Marty Bruns said the final design of the fence will be decided within the next three (3) weeks to be ready for the next council meeting.  Bruns said in terms of contracting for the rot iron fence will have to be done at the next meeting but in terms of specifying the direction that people are going we can give them clearer guidelines tonight.

Theis said he didn’t believe the rot iron needed to be installed before three (3) weeks.  Dick Ransom explained the rot iron may not be manufactured within the three weeks.  There is a six (6) week delivery on the iron so there will be time to look at that.
Marty Bruns explained to Bennett council is trying to accommodate his concerns and needs as well as accommodating the City’s concerns and needs.  Neither one of us is totally happy but we think we are trying to move towards a workable solution.

Bennett commented it is too bad things got this far due to a lack of poor communication.  Dick Olson expressed appreciation for Bennett bringing his concerns to council and Olson felt council addressed the concerns and will further address the concerns with the auto sales and make sure there is visibility to the storage doors.  This is a win win situation.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #14-085 authorizing City Staff to move forward with the purchase and installation of steel railings for the retaining wall/fence in an estimated three (3) locations or six (6) panels each, in the City right-of-way area in front of the storage garages located at 502 North Center Point Road and excluding the area in front of the car dealership until an agreement is reached between the City and the property owner, at a total cost of $10,980 with Barnes Manufacturing of Marion, IA; with the cost for the custom build steel railings reflected in a future project change order, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dennis Norton

Resolution #14-085 approved. 

RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road – Change Order #2 with an Increase in Contract Amount with Ricklefs Excavating Ltd.

Project Engineer, Mike Dufoe of Hall and Hall Engineers reviewed and recommended approval of Change Order #2 for the FY 2013 RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road with a increase in contract amount of $9,818.24 bringing to total revised contract amount to $1,985,424.04, with Ricklefs Excavating Ltd. of Anamosa.  

Change Order #2 is a summary of various items the City had to deal with as changes were discovered in field conditions.  The items are a combination of working with the utilities and railroad to complete construction to open the road as quickly as possible.  Some of the items are 50% eligible reimbursement from the Revitalize Iowa Sound Economy (RISE) funds.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #14-086 approving Change Order #2 with an increase in contract amount of 9,818.24 bringing the total revised contract amount to $1,985,424.04  for the FY13 RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boson Road project with Ricklefs Excavating Ltd. of Anamosa, IA, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns

NAYS: Bob Wheeler

ABSENT: Dennis Norton

Resolution #14-086 approved. 
City Staff Recommendation for Filling the Community Development Director Position
City Administrator, Kim Downs requested council approval in filling the Community Development Director Position which has been vacant since February 25, 2014, when Mark Powers retired.
During the interview process, Mayor Theis, City Engineer, John Bender and City Administrator, Kim Downs looked at the needed skill sets and looked for the appropriate work style, personality and approach to communication to balance their search and build a team with a diverse set of backgrounds, experiences, ideas and working styles.

In assessing the Community Development Department’s environment, Theis, Bender and Downs knew the Community Development Director needed to possess certain characteristics such as a calming presence, a good sense of humor, be a team player, be flexible, and be effectively assertive and direct.  The individual needs to share the core values and positively affect the environment of the Community Development Department, allow for individual growth, create challenges that give department members the opportunity to enhance their knowledge and understand the working relationships of office politics.  The individual needs to be able to provide leadership, be a forward thinker, be proactive and have a positive attitude.

After four (4) months of searching with the help of the Skywalk Group’s analysis of the candidates, Theis, Downs and Bender were able to determine the top candidate to fill the Community Development Director position.

Theis, Bender and Downs recommended hiring Patrick Parsley who brings 25 years of experience in the building profession.  Patrick Parsley has played the role of Building Official/Fire Code Official since 1989 in Fairmont, Minnesota (population 11,000).  Parsley holds an AAS Degree in Industrial Technology and brings with him International Code Council (ICC) certifications such as Building Official and Plan Examiner. Parsley’s planning and economic development experience is mostly one (1) of redevelopment and retention.
The recommendation for hiring Patrick Parsley to fill the Community Development Director position is pending a positive background check completed by Skywalk Group and a pre-employment physical.  The hire date will be effective April 28, 2014, with an annual starting salary of $82,045 Group and Grade E 5-14 including full benefits and moving cost not to exceed $2,500.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #14-087 approving the hiring of one (1) permanent full-time Community Development Director for the Community Development Department with hire date effective April 28, 2014, at an annual salary of $82,045, including full benefits and moving costs not to exceed $2,500, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dennis Norton

Resolution #14-087 approved. 

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn at 6:19 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler.   Motion carried.

                                                                                                              _____________________________
                                                                                               

Tom Theis, Mayor 
ATTEST: 
______________________________
Kelly Kornegor, City Clerk                                                
